
 
 

 

Continued on page 2 

THE 
 

BALTIMORE FIRE OFFICER  

                    December 2017-February 2018 

LOCAL 964 

-STAFF- 

MICHAEL CAMPBELLðTOM SKINNER 

By and For the Professional Fire Officer IN UNION 

THERE IS STRENGTH 

Volume 17, Issue 4 

As I sit down to write my last 
Newsletter article as an Elected Union 
official of the Baltimore Fire Officers, 
IAFF L-964, I`ve begun to reminisce 
about all that has transpired over the 
many years. First off, it is very hard to 
fathom, but this is my 80th Newsletter 
article! Some other numbers I`ve come 
up with that truly are hard to wrap my 
head around are the over 100 funeral 
home visits/funerals along with over 450 
Union meetings and countless Conven-
tions, Conferences and Seminars attend-
ed. It`s no wonder I went from 6ft 5 to 
5ft 7!!!! 

January 2, 2018 will conclude 24 
years of service to the men and women 
of L-964. Immediately after promoting 
to Lieutenant, I was told to ñget in-
volvedò by numerous folks within the 
Union, so I began my involvement as a 
Board of Director, then after a few years 
was elected as a Trustee. I was ap-
proached again in 2003 to ñget more 
involvedò and was asked to run for a 
position on the Executive Board that was 
being vacated, so I ran for Recording 
Secretary and was successful. In 2005, I 
won election as the 2nd Vice President 
and served for six years. In 2011 Presi-
dent Steve Fugate made it known that he 
would not run for re-election and after 
much thought and discussions with fami-
ly and friends decided to throw my hat in 
the ring. I`ll be wrapping up two terms 
as President on 1/2/18 for a total of 15 
years on our Executive Board. Where 
has the time gone?  
          I first want to acknowledge my 
family who gave me their unending sup-

port in my endeavors over these many 
years. Leisa truly has been my staunch-
est supporter and allowed me the free-
dom to put the time in that is necessary 
to do the job right. I would be lying if I 
said it was always easy because it 
wasn`t! There were the family activities 
that I did miss because of an issue with a 
member or just a meeting or event that I 
felt I had to be at for the Union, but we 
made it work.  If anyone deserves credit 
and/or kudos, it certainly is Leisa. My 
son Jason and my daughter Megan knew 
that I had a passion for this line of work 
but also knew that I would never allow 
the job to get in the way of participating 
in their lives as they grew. I was lucky 
enough to coach both in several sports 
and to serve as a Boy Scout leader assist-
ing Jason as he attained the rank of Ea-
gle Scout. Thank you all for your sup-
port and understanding but most of all 
the love you`ve shown me during this 
roller coaster ride. Love you guys!!! 

In the beginning, there were mem-
bers of 964 who encouraged me to get 
involved and made it a point to reach out 
early on and educate me on the many 
events that the Union provided and how 
to get a foot in the door and assist our 
folks, and I`d like to thank some of 
them. I know that Steve Fugate warns 
about thanking folks because you will 
always leave someone out but here goes 
anyway. Rod Devilbiss, Joe Machovec, 
Jerry Mathison, Steve Canter, Billy Mar-
tin, Mark Wagner, Will Shives, Bob 
Jordan, Steve Fugate, Frank Uhlhorn, 
Billy Kern and Gary Chlan to name just 
a few. To this day I can still recall Steve 
Canter over 24 years ago asking me if I 
wanted to help cooking while attending 
our Annual Picnic at Conrad Ruth. I did 
and from that day on it was game on! In 
those early days we had more than 
enough folks willing to help out in any 
way they could. Today, not so much, but 
the new faces at our recent Crab Feasts 

and Operation Warm gives me some 
optimism!   

By the time I reached the Executive 
Board, I was thirsty for more work and 
more opportunities to help not only our 
folks but their families as well. I was 
fortunate to serve under/alongside Presi-
dent Steve Fugate who I believe is one 
of the finest UNION leaders around! I 
was lucky to have a front row seat to 
watch Steve handle a myriad of issues 
from contract negotiations, member 
grievances, labor/management issues, 
media relations, funeral home visits and 
all that a President should do without 
complaint or requests for much assis-
tance. Throughout those years Steve 
would speak of funeral home visits he 
attended for our members. While serving 
as the 2nd Vice-President, I once asked 
Steve who normally accompanied him to 
the many funeral home visits he made on 
behalf of our members and their fami-
lies. At these funeral home visits Steve 
would offer the Locals condolences 
along with the Union making a Bible 
presentation and providing the family the 
necessary death benefit information and 
being accessible to the family during this 
time of sorrow and unknowing. He re-
plied that he went alone. He also men-
tioned that he felt it was very important 
to the family of the deceased member 
and that the family would not recall who 
didnôt show up but would truly be appre-
ciative of those who did. I couldn`t fath-
om how this man made all these trips 
alone and yet felt the need to do so. I 
asked that he please let me know the 
next time he had to make one of these 
visits and that I would like to travel with 
him. After many trips over the years, 
some in State and others out of State I 
truly understood what Steve meant. I 
have made many funeral home visits 

From the  
PresidentôsDesk 
Michael Campbell 
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myself these past six years as President, 
some alone, some not and some with 
Steve now riding shotgun with me. Steve 
is absolutely correct that these visits are 
extremely important to our member`s 
families. During my tenure, I also trav-
elled to Colorado Springs, CO for the 
Annual IAFF Fallen Fire Fighter Memo-
rial service on three separate occasions. 
The Memorial site is a stirring tribute to 
the fallen and having the Rocky Moun-
tains and Pikes Peak as a backdrop is 
simply breathtaking. The service is a 
very moving tribute to those fallen mem-
bers who gave of themselves with cour-
age, dedication and duty! I had the honor 
and privilege to escort the families of 
Captain James Smith, Fire Boat 1, Lieu-
tenant Larry Hughes, Engine 51 and 
Lieutenant James Bethea, Safety Office. 
. It`s never an easy trip, but I believe the 
families are much appreciative of the 
fact that their loved ones will never be 
forgotten. Rest in Peace Brothers! 

As President, I consider myself to 
be very lucky that I had the same Execu-
tive Board for the entirety of my tenure. 
I`ve heard the word ñchangeò quite a bit 
and don`t discount that change does need 
to occur on occasion, but I more firmly 
believe that we need leaders who have 
given of themselves throughout their 
careers as Officers and not just want a 
shot at the top spot without putting in the 
necessary grunt work to see how our 
Union works and operates. That may not 
be a popular point of view but it`s mine! 
Our EBoard has very divergent views 
and just as Steve Fugate and I differed in 
the past, when we came out, we always 
were together. It is the same with George 
Jones, Tom Nosek, Steve Horchar, Tom 
Skinner and I. Over the years, we`ve had 
some heated discussions, but we always 
emerged with a unified front. I know for 
a fact that my personality is not always 
peaches and cream and at times I`m ex-
tremely difficult to work with, but I, 
along with our Board, understand that it 
isn`t about one individual. It is about 
what`s good for the membership as a 
whole. I believe that we as a group have 
done some tremendous things together, 
and I wish nothing but the best for each 
of them! While most of the Unions in 
Baltimore City have seen their numbers 
decline I can proudly state that L-964 
has realized an increase in membership 
these past six years and that provides 
many more opportunities for our folks to 

move up the ladder to benefit themselves 
and their families. Say what you want 
about politics and politicians, but if 
you`re not engaged in the political pro-
cess, you`re not doing your job as a Un-
ion official. L-964`s Political Action 
Committee has grown by leaps and 
bounds over the past six years. Folks 
have heard me say on numerous occa-
sions that it is better to have a seat at the 
table than not. I`m extremely proud of 
the work we`ve done over the years po-
litically and hope that future EBoard 
members understand the importance of 
it. A special shout out to Tom Skinner 
who took over our PAC the past few 
years and has done a tremendous job 
overseeing it. Your energy and hard 
work will be missed Tom! I want to con-
gratulate all of the folks who were suc-
cessful in this year`s elections especially 
Steve Horchar who will become our 9th 
President. Pat Macken and Dave Cox 
will be tremendous additions to our Ex-
ecutive Board. Congrats guys. As I stat-
ed in a Facebook post immediately fol-
lowing the election results, I can guaran-
tee a seemless and professional transi-
tion! Good luck to the incoming Execu-
tive Board. If you ever need assistance 
I`m just a phone call away. 

As an Executive Board member of 
964, I`ve witnessed and been privy to a 
great deal of our member`s personal is-
sues such as health, family, financial and 
legal etc... I`ve always maintained confi-
dentiality when folks have confided in 
me and did my best to assist in any way I 
could. Helping our folks is what I will 
miss the most about my Union involve-
ment. We have some truly great people 
in 964, and I`ve had numerous opportu-
nities to represent some of them at disci-
plinary or grievance hearings. For the 
most part, I believe I did a good job rep-
resenting those folks during these issues, 
but there are always a few that make you 
shake your head. I`ll divulge two in-
stances of the many head shakers. First 
was a member who was accused of for-
warding an inappropriate email from 
home to the City server. At the outset, 
the individual told me in no uncertain 
terms he/she was not accepting any dis-
cipline because they had done nothing 
wrong. My response was, ñlet`s see what 
they haveò. A scanned photo was pushed 
across the table by the Hearing Officer 
that was undeniably inappropriate. I 
asked for a recess and the member and I 
stepped out of the room. At this time, the 
individual`s amnesia miraculously disap-
peared and they stated, ñcan you keep 
me in my rank, Mikeò? I assured the 
Officer that Yes I could but you must do 

what I tell you and that was to fall on the 
sword and grovel all while explaining 
that this type of behavior is inexcusable 
and is not representative of an Officer in 
the BCFD. The member followed my 
advice to the letter and yada, yada, yada, 
old Jed`s still a millionaire! The other 
issue was a member who filed a griev-
ance after they signed a document that 
stated you cannot file a grievance after 
accepting the terms of this agreement. 
Normally I wouldn`t have taken a griev-
ance such as this, but the member 
pushed the issue and if there is one thing 
that should be known to ALL Union 
officials, it is the  Duty of Fair Represen-
tation. I certainly know about the Duty 
of Fair Representation. Hell, I`ve been 
sued by 3 of our members as President 
of L-964!!! At the Step 4 hearing, the 
member was asked about signing the 
document and did they understand that 
they couldn`t grieve this issue? The 
member responded ñYesò, they under-
stood and needless to say the grievance 
was denied! For some of our folks per-
sonal responsibility and common sense 
just flies out the window. Thank good-
ness they aren`t the majority! I`ve been 
known to say, ñwhy can`t you be like 
Scottie Lake or Johnny Eidò? What I`m 
referring to is a professionalism of the 
job, individual responsibility and follow-
ing the guidelines that the employer sets 
before you? We are OFFICERS for 
goodness sakes! 

Throughout my run as a Union 
official, I`ve often heard folks bash the 
IAFF for supporting politicians who may 
not be to their liking or not being en-
gaged enough in Local matters. You can 
call me a shill for the IAFF, but as long 
as they are providing for our members. 
then I`ll shill for them anytime. I would 
like to delve into the issue of the IAFF 
and what it is ñthey do for usò. I have 
heard this expression from our members 
on numerous occasions, and I would like 
to offer just a few things that it is that the 
IAFF not only does for our members but 
for all the professional fire fighters na-
tionwide and in Canada. The IAFF has 
done a tremendous job throughout our 
history securing benefits for our Active 
and Retired members such as, Health 
Care Enhancement for Local Public 
Safety Officers act (HELPS), SAFER & 
FIRE ACT grants, Public Safety Officers 
Benefits act, Collective Bargaining and 
Binding Arbitration along with spear-
heading various health care and health 
and wellness related issues on behalf of 
all professional fire fighters just to name 
a few. Many thanks to General President 
Harold Schaitberger and the folks of the 
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MY WAY 

 

And now, the end is near 
And so I face the final curtain 
My friend, I'll say it clear 
I'll state my case, of which I'm certain 
I've lived a life that's full 
I've traveled each and every highway 
But more, much more than this 
I did it my way 
 

Regrets, I've had a few 
But then again, too few to mention 
I did what I had to do 
And saw it through without exemption 
I planned each charted course 
Each careful step along the byway 
And more, much more than this 
I did it my way 
 

Yes, there were times,  
I'm sure you knew 
When I bit off more than I could chew 
But through it all, when there was doubt 
I ate it up and spit it out 
I faced it all and I stood tall 
And did it my way 
 

I've loved, I've laughed and cried 
I've had my fill my share of losing 
And now, as tears subside 
I find it all so amusing 
To think I did all that 
And may I say - not in a shy way 
Oh no, oh no, not me 
I did it my way 
 

For what is a man, what has he got 
If not himself, then he has naught 
To say the things he truly feels 
And not the words of one who kneels 
The record shows I took the blows 
And did it my way.  Yes, it was my way 

-Frank Sinatra  

Throughout my ordeal both of these 
guys remained in my corner and were in 
constant contact to offer whatever it 
was that I or my family needed during 
my recuperation. A few years prior to 
my stroke, Steve had emergency quad-
ruple heart by-pass surgery. I visited 
Steve and Connie in the hospital just 
after his operation and could see a look 
in his eyes that I had not witnessed be-
fore the surgery. I drove Steve to some 
of his appointments and offered what-
ever I could to Steve and Connie to try 
and ease what they were going through. 
After my issue, I believe Steve saw the 
same look in my eyes. Steve would pick 
me up and accompany me to every PSI 
appointment, meeting with the Chief of 
Fire Department or any other avenue 
that I needed to get back to work and 
eventually resume my duties as Vice-
President. These were very dark times 
for me and my family and as the brick 
walls against me began to pile up, there 
were times that my willpower began to 
wane only to have Steve and Tom offer 
their support and assist me in maintain-
ing the fight to return moving forward.  
If you know Steve and Tom, you know 
that they would do this for anyone!  I 
am a richer person inside because of the 
friendships the three of us have main-
tained. Thanks guys. No way in hell I 
could`ve done this without you. Love 
you guys!!   

It`s truly been an honor represent-
ing the folks of 964, past and present. 
Thanks for allowing me the opportuni-
ty! I will leave you all with the lyrics of 
ñMy Wayò written by Paul Anka and 
sung by The Voice, Mr. Francis Albert 
Sinatra!  

IAFF who are on the Front Lines fighting 
for each of us every day! I also wish to 
give a shout out to the Professional Fire 
Fighters of Maryland (PFFMD). I was 
very fortunate to serve as a Vice-
President of the PFFMD prior to being 
elected President and have witnessed 
some of the hardest working Union folks 
around. Props to President Mike Rund, 
VP`s Jeff Buddle, Andrew Pantelis, 
Caroll Spriggs and Treasurer John Quirk. 
Andrew is currently the IAFF 4th District 
VP. You guys are the best! 

During these years, I/we have need-
ed the services of Legal Counsel for vari-
ous issues such as contract negotiations, 
grievances, health care and pension mat-
ters. Throughout my term, we`ve relied 
on Kahn, Smith & Collins for all of our 
local issues and Klausner, Kaufman, Jen-
sen & Levinson for our pension litigation. 
In my estimation, Joel Smith is the prem-
ier Labor lawyer out there and Robert 
Klausner is hands down the top pension 
attorney nationwide! Many thanks to Joel 
and Bob, but I also need to give a shout 
out to FJ Collins, David Wright, Keith 
Zimmerman, Chris Ryon and Linda Fitz-
patrick of KS&C and Lorna Maltbey of 
KKJ&L. It`s truly been a pleasure work-
ing with each of you! 

I have been lucky to have worked 
with some fantastic Union leaders such as 
Fugate, Jordan, Seiss, Uhlhorn, OôCon-
nor, Taylor, Schluderberg, Sledgeski & 
Nosek who have selflessly given of them-
selves and truly are/were in it for the 
common good of all our members. I 
learned a great deal just by watching 
them through the years and they`ve 
taught me what being a Local Union Of-
ficial is all about. Thanks guys! 

Last, but certainly not least, I must 
speak about two gentlemen who have 
become my closest friends during my 
Union involvement. I knew very little 
about Steve Fugate or Tom Nosek prior 
to the Union, but since have shared nu-
merous highs and lows with each during 
our time together. We`ve been together 
for each other during births, deaths, wed-
dings and have attended numerous Union 
events. I suffered a stroke in February of 
2009 during contract negotiations and 
had to sit out the end of our sessions. At 
the time, there were many who wrote off 
my return to the Fire Department and as 
an elected member of the Local. I was 49 
years old, having to use a walker up and 
down Pinedale Drive to regain my ability 
to walk again along with having my wife 
climb in the shower and assist bathing me 
and not knowing if I would retain my job 
or the effects it would have on my family. 

Congratulations to Local 964ôs 2017 Retirees 

Pictured .l. to r.:  Ed Wood, Bob McCurdy, Steve Gibson, Sr., Tom Moore, 
Bob Starkey and Jeff Downing 
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On February 28, 2018, IAFF Lo-
cal 964 will celebrate SEVENTY years 
of representing the interests of our De-
partmentôs Officers and a good excuse 
for me to talk about a good friend of 
mine. I did not know our first Local 
President, Mr. Standiford 
or his immediate successor, 
Mr. Kesting, but I have 
known and worked with 
every President from num-
ber three, Pete OôConnor 
and (in order) Mr. Wald-
ner, Mr. Frazier, Mr. Seiss, 
of course myself and our 
current President, Mike 
Campbell. Aside from myself, at least 
up to this writing, Chief OôConnor is 
the only surviving former President, 
and I believe Chief OôConnor will un-
derstand my point as NOT being criti-
cal of him. My point is that in my occa-
sionally humble opinion, Mike has been 
the BEST, most effective Local Presi-
dent in my long memory, and I wanted 

PENSION UPDATE 
 

Below is an update from Mr. Robert 
Klausner concerning our ongoing 
pension litigation. Mr. Klausner is the 
Baltimore Fire Officers pension attor-
ney: 

 

Last week, the lawyers held a phone 

conference with the Court to agree on a 

replacement for a retired class member 

who has passed away since the litigation 

began.  The Judge and the lawyers dis-

cussed standards for certifying the case 

as a class action.  The Plaintiffs will file 

an amended complaint with the Court 

adding the new name before December 

13th.  The Judge advised that she is 

working on an order to determine the 

issues raised at the November 2nd hear-

ing and will provide it as soon as she has 

completed it.  The Union will advise the 

membership as soon as the order is pro-

vided. 

Steve Fugate awarded  
President Emeritus! 

to take this opportunity to say so in as 
public and open manner as possible. 

Again, NOT being critical of all of 
those (including me) before him, but 
Mike was SO well prepared, knowledgea-
ble and connected BEFORE he was 
sworn in, his six years as our Local Presi-
dent were simply a continuation of all of 
the years of his serving in other Executive 
Board positions and ñdid NOT skip a 
beatò. I should point out that the nearly 
seventy years of our existence as an IAFF 
affiliate have gotten increasingly more 
difficult and more complex at every level 
and his attitude of being a ñ24/7/365ò 
President does take a toll and while Iôm 
sad to see him step down, I do understand 
rather well so HE is the one to make that 
decision, not me or anyone else. I know 
that Mike will be headed back to the field 
in the best job in the world and heôll be as 
much a pain in the ass there as anywhere 
else so buckle the seat-belts up, Brothers 
and Sisters! 

Finally, I also want to for-
mally CONGRATULATE 
Steve Horchar on becom-
ing our President number 
nine and though I dubbed 
Mike ñMichael the 
Eighthò, Iôm kind-of torn 
between ñSteve the Ninthò 
or ñSteve the Secondò in 

honor of me of course, but I have a feel-
ing that heôs going to prefer Mr. Horchar. 
BEST OF LUCK to Steve and as always, 
Brother, Iôm a phone call away. 

AND, Tom Nosek said no more than 
four hundred words so Iôll use the last 
twoé.. MERRY CHRISTMAS!  

 (THIS doesnôt count, Tom, but that 

was EXACTLY four hundred words!) 

 

Remarks from Steve 

"This is to certify that the accompanying 
flag was flow over the United States 
Capitol on March 17, 2017. 

 

At the request of the Honorable John P. 
Sarbanes, Member of Congress, this flag 
was flown for Michael B. Campbell, 

President of the Baltimore Fire Officers, 
IAFF Local 964, for your years of dedi-

cation, service and leadership to the 
membership of the Baltimore Fire Offic-

ers and the citizens of Baltimore." 



Election Results 
         As we enter in to 2018, and wel-
come Steve Horhcar as our newly elected 
president, I would like to say thank to 
Mike Campbell for his 6 years as our 
president. I was Mikeôs 1st Vice Presi-
dent throughout his tenure as president, 
and Mike worked tirelessly for the mem-
bership.  I applaud Mike for his dedica-
tion and devotion to the union and the 
members.   Mike quietly fought for the 
union, and member issues, while making 
many productive decisions that will ben-
efit the union for years to come.  Mike 
and I may not have agreed on all of is-
sues and situations that crossed the union 
desk, but we talked about the main issues 
and gave our heartfelt opinions and 
moved in the direction that was best suit-
ed for the union without a grudge or 
bickering.  Thanks Mike for having con-
fidence in me to take on some of the 
most difficult grievances and hearings 
for our members, but most of all thanks 
for having the confidence in me to name 
me as the Negotiations Chairperson.  I 
wish you well with your return to the 
field, and as always ñsee ya on the big 
one!!ò. 

Congratulations as newly elected 
union president Steve Horchar enters 
office.  I wish him well and extend my 
hand to him to hope for a smooth transi-
tion into his new position.  I trust Steve 
will continue in the tradition of our past 
presidents, and make meaningful and 
thoughtful decisions, that will make our 
union stronger for years to come.  I 
promise to give Steve, and our members 
continued dedication to the union and 
union issues, as I have in the past.  Steve 
is bringing his zest and mindful decision 
making as the former secretary treasure 
to the office of presiden.  I wish Steve 
well with his newly elected position, and 
look forward to getting started as his 1st 
Vice President. 

As the newly elected persons are 
getting familiar with their positions, the 
executive board is losing a very dedicat-
ed union person in Tommy Skinner.  
Tommy took over as recording secretary 
6 years ago, and brought changes to the 
position that has benefited the union is so 
many ways.  Tommy saved the union 
money by recommending a quarterly 
newsletter, and now devoted his talents 
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Cook-Out 
The Annual 964 Cook-Out will be 

at Valleybrook Country Club located in 
Kingsville Maryland and held on July 
22, 2018.  There will be plenty of food, 
fun and prizes.  I encourage all to attend 
for a great get together.  There will be a 
flyer sent out to the companies in the 
spring as a reminder with more infor-
mation.  

           

Merry Christmas and a Happy and 
Healthy New Year to each one of you 
and your families. Take some time to 
visit the Christmas gardens at Engine 41 
and Engine 45. 

In 2018 we will see two significant 
events, the changing of the guard and 
the 70th anniversary of our Union. 

Changing of the guard; as all of 
you know our current Union President 
Mike Campbell decided not to seek 
reelection and will be returning to the 
field in January.  Offices up for election 
this past fall were President, 2nd Vice 
President, one Trustee spot and the 
Board of Directors. 

Seeking the President position 
were current Secretary Treasurer Steve 
Horchar and current Recording Secre-
tary Tom Skinner. This decision by Ste-
ve and Tom opened their current posi-
tions up for election. Patrick Macken 
current Sargent of Arms decide to seek 
the Recording Secretary position and 
was unopposed winning by acclimation. 
The Secretary treasurerôs position was a 
contested election between Dave Cox 
and Brian Britcher. The Sargeant of 
Arms position also was won by accli-
mation, Carrie Naylor is the new 
Sargeant of Arms. 

The election took place during the 
month of October when ballots were 
mailed out to each active and retired 
member of the Local. Ballots were 
counted at the union hall on November 
1, 2018. Congratulations to Local 964ôs 
new President, Steve Horchar and Sec-
retary Treasurer, Dave Cox. 

 I was unopposed as the Localôs 
2nd Vice President and will serve my 
third term in this position. The President  

 

to bring to the membership a colorful 
newsletter.   Tommy was very dedicated 
to assisting the union by attending doz-
ens of state hearings, regarding firefight-
er bills in Annapolis, and meeting with 
so many state delegates and senators to 
express state firefighter issues and con-
cerns.  His efforts and dedication has 
made him a well know face in Annapolis 
that has become a great bargaining chip 
in Annapolis.  In August, Tommy was 
elected as the state of Marylandôs 2nd 
district representative of the PFFMD, 
and I wish him well in his new endeavor, 
but I also hope that Tommy keeps his 
hand involved in our union as a strong 
voice of reason.   

 

Apparatus Committee 
In January, the Apparatus Commit-

tee will be traveling to, Appleton Wis-
consin to conduct a final inspection for 
Engines 13, 27, 31 and 46.  The commit-
tee will also be conducting a final in-
spection on Trucks 3 and 25 while in 
Wisconsin.  These units will arrive in 
Maryland by mid February to Atlantic 
Emergency Solution (AES), were they 
will be out-fitted for tools and a final 
punch out.  They will then be delivered 
to the Apparatus Coordinator for final 
mounting of Drive-Cam and radios, and 
then to the fire academy for the members 
to receive training before going in ser-
vice.  Truck 25, upon completion of all 
the previously mentioned steps, will then 
go in service, but will be relocated to the 
quarters of Engine 21 located in Ham-
den.  The committee worked with Pierce 
Engineering, and the Command Staff, to 
design a low-profile Truck 25 that could 
fit into its original quarters in Roland 
Park, but agreed that our specifications 
of Trucks is a great design, and that a 
tractor drawn aerial would best serve the 
citizens of Baltimore, and the members 
of the fire department.  In June, the com-
mittee will again travel to Wisconsin to 
conduct a final inspection for Engine 8 
and Trucks 18 and 26.  The committee is 
looking forward to this visit, as Trucks 
18 and 26 will be out-fitted with Pierceôs 
new 107ô Ascendant Aerial Ladder.  The 
tip load for both trucks will be 750 lbs. 
as well as having a pre-piped water way 
for ladder pipe operations.   Another 
feature that will be immediately noticea-
ble for Truck 18 will be the flat cab roof.  
The committee agreed to go back to a 
flat roof design to save money on appa-
ratus.  The committee will be engineer-
ing for a Squad for 2018.  The commit-
tee hopes to have a squad and one addi-
tional truck as the final purchases for 
2018. 

From the  

1st V.P.ôs Desk 
George Jones 

From the  
2nd V.P.ôs Desk 

Tom Nosek 

...continued on page 6 



By the time you receive this news-
letter, the 2017 retiree dinner dance will 
be a memory. Please consider attending 
this wonderful affair in the future. You 
too someday will be honored for your 
service to the City. 

Both Locals jointly held a retire-
ment seminar on November 17. Mem-
bers who attended can attest to the 
amount of information provided in pre-
paring them for their retirement. Thanks 
for Local 734 for hosting and our pre-
senters, Ms. Bobbi Ryer of HR, the Fire 
and Police pension system analysts and 
Matthew Darby of Berman, Sobin, 
Gross, Feldman & Darby, Patrick Brown 
of Capital Portfolio Management, and 
Jay Duffy of Prudential. There are plans 
for another seminar this spring, I have 
been asked to make sure B shift is off!!!  

The Professional Firefighters of 
Maryland held their convention in An-
napolis this past September and Local 
964 again is represented on the Execu-
tive Board. Tom Skinner was elected 
Second District Representative and Ste-
ve Horchar continued as Trustee. Con-
gratulations Tom and Steve. 

Thanks Tom Skinner. I would like 
to thank Tom for his past years of ser-
vice to Local 964, especially his endeav-
ors in Annapolis on firefighter issues. 
When you share an office with someone 
over time, you see the work ethic and 
effort. Tom will continue serving fire-
fighters through out the second district. 
See you in Annapolis. 

Steve Horchar, George Jones, Tom 
Skinner and myself represented Local 
964 at the 31st IAFF Fallen Firefighters 
Memorial ceremony in Colorado 
Springs, Colorado in September. I have 
been to the memorial several times in the 
past few years as my uncle lives outside 
of Denver. I however was never there for 
the memorial ceremony.  AMAZING!! 
The weekend was awesome. The IAFF 
and Colorado Springs Local 5 hospitality 
and daily events paid homage to our 
fallen brother and sisters and their fami-
lies. Saturdayôs ceremony will go down 
as one of the greatest days of my life, 
witnessing the over 1000 honor guards 
and pipe & drum bands open the cere-
mony. The IAFF motorcycles from 
across the country who biked in were a 
great site. Maryland had over 20 mem-
bers who rode cross country for the 
event!! Some people have a bucket list, I 
would suggest making the effort at one 
time in your life to visit this solemn me-
morial. 

I attended the NCPERS conference 
in October. This is the conference that 
supports public employee pension sys-
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and 2nd Vice president are three-year 
terms, the Secretary Treasurer term is 
two years and the Recording Secretary is 
a one-year term, since both members are 
taking Steve and Tomôs former posi-
tions.  

The Trustee position, was won by 
Dave OôMalley, this was also won by 
acclimation, congratulations Dave. 

All electioneering was professional 
and friendly, Steve and Tom worked 
together on member endeavors during 
the whole election process. Dave and 
Brian were just as professional. 

President Steve Horchar, I have 
known Steve since my days in the sec-
ond battalion. Steve was fondly known 
at OLDTOWN as ñSkippyò from the TV 
character in Family Ties. I donôt know 
which character from the OLDTOWN 
kitchen table gave him the nickname but 
it stuck for quite a while. Steve will lead 
this union as have the past Presidents 
with the support of YOU the member-
ship. 

We bring on a seasoned union offi-
cial Dave Cox, the former Local 734 
Treasurer and another former 
OLDTOWN guy. Dave welcome aboard. 

Patrick Macken is a welcome 
younger member to the Eboard and we 
will share and office with me, I look 
forward to working with the King of 
South Baltimore. 

Installation of Officers will be Jan-
uary 2, 2018, newly elected officers will 
be sworn in, afterwards we will serve 
food and drink. Our newly renovated 
bathrooms will open for inspection!! 

 
Baltimore Fire Officers  
IAFF Local 964, 70 Years Old!!! 

On February 20, 2018, Local 964 
will celebrate its 70th year as a IAFF 
Local, the Local was chartered on Febru-
ary 20, 1948. We now have 340 active 
members and over 400 retirees. Since 
1985 we have owned our own Union 
hall. We have an established VEBA fund 
that benefits our retired and active mem-
bers. The union holds meetings on the 
first Tuesday and Wednesdays of the 
month. 

The Local held the annual Ravens 
Raffle to benefit the VEBA fund, the 
winner was Lt. Mel Wehrman of Engine 
2. I would like to thank Green Bay Local 
141 for their assistance in making the 
raffle a success.  $7075 was raised for 
the VEBA fund. Thanks to the following 
members who sold extra tickets. 

tems. Public safety members throughout 
the country attend and discuss issues on 
pension systems. There are numerous 
IAFF members in attendance. On the 
morning of October 2, I was speaking 
with General-Secretary Ed Kelly, he left 
right after to Las Vegas to support Local 
1908 Clark County, Local 1285 Las Ve-
gas and Henderson County Local 1883 
to assist them and the off-duty IAFF 
members who assisted the victims of the 
mass shooting in Las Vegas. The IAFF 
and firefighter/paramedics again assist-
ing citizens in need. 

In speaking of pension issues, our 
F&P board did the unthinkable of mov-
ing money out of the Renaissance Tech-
nology hedge fund in early November. 
The hedge fund was given $25 million 
dollars earlier this year and had a 22% 
return.  

The Executive Director Mr. Tony 
Calhoun arranged a conference call in 
early November and called for a vote to 
disinvest the money because of a NY 
Times article claiming the CEO of the 
hedge fund had given money to a right-
wing organization and may have had ties 
to a white supremacist organization. Bal-
timore was the only public pension to 
disinvest. The CEO resigned. I wrote a 
letter to retired Trustee Paul Desimone 
and active Trustee Ray Hudson stating 
that the boards fiduciary duties are to the 
plan not politics. Paul and Ray had the 
letter read into the minutes and both 
agreed with my comments. We all know 
that we are in a lawsuit with the City 
over the funding and changes to our sys-
tem. The system is turning the corner 
and investments are up, we get a fund 
returning 22% in less than a year and 
Baltimore politics again raises it nasty 
head. I did receive a letter in response to 
mine which I read at the Union meeting 
and will read at the retirees meeting on 
December 14th. 

UNIONS: Please take time to read 
Harold Schaitbergerôs article in the Fall 
2017 Firefighter quarterly book. The 
article on page 5 titled ñWhy Should We 
Be Organizedñ is a great read. 

 
Mike Campbell:  Great friend, Brother, 
and colleague. I have spent a lot of time 
over the last 16 years in weekly compa-
ny of Mike. The last six years almost 
daily. I have been with him during his 
health issues, the weddings of his chil-
dren, the daily reports on his beloved 
granddaughter Maddie. I have supported 
him during the untimely death of his 
brother Jimmy, met and broke bread 
with his dad and mom. Tried to give him 
some comforting words of his Dadôs 

From the 2nd VPôs Desk  
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MEDALS DAY 2018 
APRIL 14, 2018 

10:00 ï 16:00 
 

THE BALTIMORE WAR MEMORIAL BUILDING 

101 North Gay Street, Baltimore, MD 
 

FREE PARKING- 510 E. LEXINGTON STREET GARAGE 

(CORNER OF LEXINGTON ST. AND GAY ST.) 

LUNCH PROVIDED BY MISSION BBQ 
 

MARK YOUR CALENDAR 

passing this past summer.  I hope in 
some way I have helped, brother!! 

His wife Leisa has sometimes 
called me the male mistress, but no one 
can replace Leisa!! 

I first met Mike on a small bed-
room fire on Brentwood Ave. (he 
doesnôt recall it ) Greg Cremeans then 
Truck 5 and I (Engine 19 ) were detailed 
to Truck 16, he was the Lieutenant. He 
wanted to critique the fire. Greg and I 
looked each other and said get a hold of 
this guy!!! 

In the summer of 2000 while at 
Truck 3, Joe Machovec of Engine 5 told 
me I should consider getting involved 
with Local 964. I did and Mike asked 
me to be on some committees. Over the 
years with support of Steve Fugate, I 
started to learn as much possible and 
became great friends with Mike.  

The past years I have witnessed a 
dedicated union man who represented 
ALL OF THE MEMBERSHIP. Some 
say Mike is opinionated, brash at times, 
over bearing etc. Some of the members 
knew him as Iron Pants, some as Little 
Hitler and probably some other names. I 
may agree on some of those perspec-
tives. But I also see a compassionate 
man, who understands what this Union 
stands for ñduty of fair representation ñ. 
I have seen him console widows and 
family members of deceased members 
both active and retired. I have seen the 
cut throat demeanor in negotiations and 
taking City officials to task. Then I have 
seen him give out Christmas presents to 
children, a new coat to a kid less fortu-
nate, raise money for MDA and give 
money out of his own pocket to a mem-
ber in need. We have not always agreed 
with each other on union issues and 
have had some shouting matches, but 
we have always kept the best interest of 
the MEMBERS in our dealings. 

I know members get frustrated 
when they call union officials and donôt 
get the answer they want. Mike has nev-
er bullshitted anyone or told them what 
they want to hear, he has told them the 
truth and that is something some people 
canôt accept. I for one, want someone 
representing me who will tell me the 
truth not what I want to hear. One of his 
famous lines to me are ñinvestigate 
donôt speculateò another is there is more 
to this story. 

I want to thank Mike for his over 
20 plus years of union service and his 

Desk of 2nd VP 

Continued from page  6 

Retired Fire Officers & Fire Fighters Executive Board 
 

   President - Charles Williams   443-324-2531 aircasade@aol.com                                                             
   Vice-President ï Steve Fugate  410-908-0199 sgfugate@comcast.net    
   Treasurer - Robert Jenkins   410-444-0039  kookmagnet@hotmail.com    
   Secretary - David Franz             410-499-5638  bcfdretirees@comcast.net    
   Sergeant at Arms - Jim Macey  410-677-6058 maceydel@verizon.net    

  

General membership meetings are held the 2nd Thursday of each month  
at 7:30 pm. Meetings are held at Charles Evering VFW Post, 6506 located at  

8777 Philadelphia Road, Rosedale, MD 21237 

No Meetings in July or August 

The Retired Fire Officers & Fire Fighters Association sends vital infor-
mation out regularly through their group email.  To participate, send your  
email address to:  

Recording Secretary Dave Franz at bcfdretirees@comcast.net 
For more details call Dave at (410)499-5638  

Attention Retirees 

past six years as OUR President. Some 
may not believe it, but the job takes a 
toll. His friendship and support to me 
and all the members of Local 964 is ap-
preciated.  
        My wife Barb and I want to wish 
him and Leisa the best. I am sure Leisa 
will be happy to have him home more 
often.  

      In closing Chief Campbell, can I get 
a vacation extra!!! 
       Remember in UNION THERE IS 
STRENGTH.  We have the ñgreatest job 
in the worldò.  
       To my friend Teddy, JJ Foley in 
service and Opening Day is only 109 
days away Paulie!! 
 
 
 

mailto:bcfdretirees@comcast.net
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Happy Holidays 
From Your 

Executive Board  

and Board of Directors 



As other Departments are adapting simi-
lar programs and mandating their mem-
bers participation, it seems our members 
are doing just the opposite; our number 
of ódirty hoodsô being exchanged are 
declining after fires. Brothers and sisters, 
donôt let this program dry up and go 
away, exchange your hoods for your 
own good. Think of your long-term 
health and your family.  

Unit Officers, just a reminder, 
please make sure your EVDs and POs 
are keeping the Vehicle Maintenance 
Records up to date and Repair List are 
up to date and on the apparatus. Report 
repairs early to the Apparatus Coordina-
tor. 

We have asked for over a decade, 
to have a department wide ñStorm Con-
tingency Planò that all our members 
would be able to read, understand and 
train on. We are no closer now then we 
were 10 years ago in having one. 

 
Uniform Committee 

The uniform Committee has met a 
few times and discussions over polo 
shirts have been held. We have dis-
cussed, what material they will be made 
of, will they have members names and 
rank or just names on them, colors for 
the different ranks and finally what will 
the back of the shirts read, if anything. In 
other words, we have re-invented the 
wheel on polo shirts, no definite decision 
has been made from the Administration 
based on the committeeôs recommenda-
tions. Discussions did turn towards 
sweatshirts and job shirts, and Chief 
Ford was leaning towards allowing one 
or the other, but not both. 

 
Hockey Night  

Hockey Night 2018 will be held on 
Monday, March 12, 2018 when our Cap-
itals will take on the Winnipeg Jets. We 
are back in Section 204, Club Level seat-
ing in the ñAttack Endò of the rink.  The 
bus will leave the Whitemarsh Park-n-
Ride at 4pm and return directly after the 
game. The price of each ticket includes 
your game ticket, transportation aboard a 
deluxe motor coach to and from the Cap-
ital One Center. Once at the arena all the 
beer, soda and food you can drink/eat is 
included at/in the Budweiser Brew 
House Restaurant. Per NHL rules all 
alcohol sales stop, at drop of the puck 
starting the 3rd period. Payment of 
$200* is due at the time of making your 
reservation. We would like All reserva-
tions to be paid in Full by December 
31st, and if using a credit or debit card, a 
$6 Service fee will be added to the final 
price. 

 
I started off my last Newsletter, 

announcing that LeAnn and I were going 
to be grandparents in March of 2018 
with our first grandchild. Well, if that 
wasnôt exciting enough, we were then 
part of planning a ñGender Reveal Par-
tyò. So, on Sunday, November 5th it was 
announced that my new grandbaby is 
going to be a ógirlô, LeAnn is over the 
top, and all I can say is, everything in my 
house right now is pink!  

As Iôm sitting here typing my last 
newsletter article as your Secretary-
Treasurer it is with mixed emotions as 
this chapter of my life is ending and a 
new one is opening as your President of 
this great Union. I would like to thank 
everyone that supported me in my bid 
and during the election, and for giving 
me the opportunity to serve you for the 
next three (3) years. Iôd also like to con-
gratulate Secretary-Treasurer Elect Dave 
Cox, Recording Secretary-Elect Pat 
Macken (acclimation), Sargent-at-Arms 
Elect Carrie Naylor (acclimation) on 
their election victories and welcome the 
entire Board of Directors in their new 
positions. Swearing in for the Executive 
Board and the Board of Directors will 
take place on January 2nd, 1900 hours, 
our first Union Meeting of the new year. 
Iôd like to thank Mike and Tom for their 
years of service to our union and its 
members and wish them the best of luck 
in their future endeavors.  

Effective January 2018, Secretary-
Treasurer Dave Cox will be replacing 
me on the Health & Safety and Uniform 
Committees. Mike Brown T-30 is re-
maining on the Committee, if you have 
any concerns or question, please contact 
Dave or Mike. 

Iôd like to wish everyone a Merry 
Christmas, a Happy Holiday Season and 
Happy New Yearé Donôt forget to take 
the time to go visit our station train gar-
dens,  at Engine 45 and Engine 41é 

 
Health & Safety 

After much discussion and persis-
tent dialogue from the unions, December 
7th will be the year anniversary since the 
department initiated the ñHood Ex-
change Programò. Members may ex-
change their soiled hoods for a cleaned, 
sanitized hood from either Air Flex unit. 

Logo Store 
We have polos and tees available 

that feature our union logo. We now 
carry Orioles, Ravens and Capitals 
themed Maltese Cross decals. We are 
looking for a display case that will hold 
our logo store items. If you know anyone 
who has one and is looking to donate it, 
please keep the union in mind. 

 
Hall Rental/Usage 

Do you have an upcoming Family 
Party, Birthday Party, Bridal or Baby 
Shower, Graduation, First Communion, 
Family and Class Reunions or even the 
now popular Gender Reveal Party, our 
hall is available for members to rent. 
Included are the amenities of two large 
screen tvôs, beverage cool box, a com-
mercial refrigerator, a double oven stove, 
a stair-chair lift system and a newly add-
ed air circulation system. Where better to 
throw a party then on the ñSquareò in 
Beautiful Historic Canton Square?  

Holiday Ornaments are available 
again this year, at a cost of only $15.  

If anyone has any Fund Raiser ide-
as for the VEBA Fund, please donôt hes-
itate to contact Dave Cox or myself. This 
is the source of your widowôs and chil-
drenôs death benefit.  

Remember when you move, please 
notify the Union office directly of your 
new address. Our email address is 
BFO964@aol.com or call an Executive 
Board member. On a side note, when 
sending an email please use the subject 
line. 
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From the  

Sec.-Treas.ôs Desk 
Steve Horchar 

The ñlunch bunchò 


